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God knows I ne'er recalled thy memory to my thought, iii. 46..114. El Abbas and the King's Daughter of Baghdad dcccclxvi.52. Ibrahim ben el
Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister dcvi.Lover, The Favourite and her, iii. 165..? ? ? ? ? a. The Unlucky Merchant ccccxl.? ? ? ? ? When in the
sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst illuminate.The company marvelled at this story and the
tenth officer came forward and said, 'As for me, there befell me that which was yet more extraordinary than all this.' Quoth El Melik ez Zahir,
'What was that?' And he said,.Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated himself to him and prayed for him;
whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame me for delaying thy slaughter?
Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed they come in to me and upbraid
me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood and rid the folk of thy prate.".? ?
? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all sweet-scented herbs, round the juice of the vine..When the vizier returned to the king, the
latter sought of him the story of the man whose caution slew him and be said, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? Him I beseech our loves who
hath dissevered, Us of his grace once more to reunite..Numan (En) and the Arab of the Benou Tai, i. 203..Ass, the Sharpers, the Money-Changer
and the, ii. 41..My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek, declare, iii. 134..64. Haroun er Reshid and the Three Girls dcli.Ishac entered,
he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and watching
how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with
us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there remained none but Er Reshid and
his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with Greek brocade, and
it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute and smote upon it, after she had
touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..? ?
? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dccccx.Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i. 183..116. The Two Kings and the
Vizier's Daughters M.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ee. Story of the Barber's Fifth Brother clx.63. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh ccclxxxiii.Then, when it was
night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of
thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and
drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived
by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the
utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..Then she discovered to him a part of her bosom, and when he saw her
breasts, his reason took flight from his head and he said to her, "Cover it up, so may God have thee in His safeguard!" Quoth she, "Is it fair of any
one to missay of my charms?" And he answered, "How shall any missay of thy charms, and thou the sun of loveliness?" Then said she, "Hath any
the right to say of me that I am lophanded? "And tucking up her sleeves, showed him forearms, as they were crystal; after which she unveiled to
him a face, as it were a full moon breaking forth on its fourteenth night, and said to him, "Is it lawful for any to missay of me [and avouch] that my
face is pitted with smallpox or that I am one-eyed or crop-eared?" And he answered her, saying, "O my lady, what is it moveth thee to discover
unto me that lovely face and those fair members, [of wont so jealously] veiled and guarded? Tell me the truth of the matter, may I be thy ransom!"
And he recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya el Jemal dcclviii.118. The Merchant of
Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hikim bi Amrillak M.? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack, my heart denies To be
consoled, and 'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor ccliii.Now over against the place
in question was a host of enemies, hard of heart, and in this he purposed the youth's slaughter. So he bade bring him forth of the underground
dungeon and caused him draw near to him and saw his case. Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and the folk rejoiced in this. Moreover, he
tied him an ensign (134) and giving him a numerous army, despatched him to the region aforesaid, whither all who went were still slain or made
prisoners. So Melik Shah betook himself thither with his army and when it was one of the days, behold, the enemy fell in upon them in the night;
whereupon some of his men fled and the rest the enemy took; and they took Melik Shah also and cast him into an underground dungeon, with a
company of his men. There he abode a whole year in evil plight, whilst his fellows mourned over his beauty and grace..? ? ? ? ? El Abbas from
Akil his stead is come again; Prize hath he made of steeds and many a baggage-train;.169. Marouf the Cobbler and his Wife Fatimeh
dcccclxxxix-Mi.? ? ? ? ? Beauty her appanage is grown in its entirety, And for this cause all hearts must bow to her arbitrament..? ? ? ? ? If I must
die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I feel..168. Abdallah ben Fasil and his Brothers dcccclixviii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ?
? My severance to bewail in torment and dismay..? ? ? ? ? I'll lay Upon their threshold's dust my cheeks and to my soul,.Selim followed him till he
brought him to an underground chamber and showed him somewhat of wine that was to his mind. So he occupied him with looking upon it and
taking him at unawares, sprang upon him from behind and cast him to the earth and sat upon his breast. Then he drew a knife and set it to his
jugular; whereupon there betided Selim [that wherewithal] God made him forget all that He had decreed [unto him], (72) and he said to the cook,
'Why dost thou this thing, O man? Be mindful of God the Most High and fear Him. Seest thou not that I am a stranger? And indeed [I have left]
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behind me a defenceless woman. Why wilt thou slay me?' Quoth the cook, 'Needs must I slay thee, so I may take thy good.' And Selim said, 'Take
my good, but slay me not, neither enter into sin against me; and do with me kindness, for that the taking of my money is lighter (73) than the taking
of my life.'.Then said she to him, "O my son, was there any one with thee yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay the night
with me and I acquainted him with my case and told him my story. Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou sayst truly,
am Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son," rejoined she, "rejoice in tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier Jaafer the
Barmecide [and his company] and beat the sheikhs of the mosque and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded them about the
city, making proclamation before them and saying, 'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to his neighbours
and troubleth on them their lives!' and banished them from Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to salute me."
Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to her, "O old woman of ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the Commander of
the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer the Barmecide to beat the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make proclamation before them
and who sent thee the hundred dinars and sent to salute thee, and I, O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the Commander of the Faithful, and thou
art a liar, who would make me out a dotard.".After three days, the old woman came to him and bringing him the [thousand dinars, the] price of the
stuffs, demanded the casket. (122) When he saw her, he laid hold of her and carried her to the prefect of the city; and when she came before the
Cadi, he said to her, "O Sataness, did not thy first deed suffice thee, but thou must come a second time?" Quoth she, "I am of those who seek their
salvation (123) in the cities, and we foregather every month; and yesterday we foregathered." "Canst thou [bring me to] lay hold of them?" asked
the prefect; and she answered, "Yes; but, if thou wait till to-morrow, they will have dispersed. So I will deliver them to thee to-night." Quoth he to
her, "Go;" and she said, "Send with me one who shall go with me to them and obey me in that which I shall say to him, and all that I bid him he
shall give ear unto and obey me therein." So he gave her a company of men and she took them and bringing them to a certain door, said to them,
"Stand at this door, and whoso cometh out to you, lay hands on him; and I will come out to you last of all." "Hearkening and obedience," answered
they and stood at the door, whilst the old woman went in. They waited a long while, even as the Sultan's deputy had bidden them, but none came
out to them and their standing was prolonged. When they were weary of waiting, they went up to the door and smote upon it heavily and violently,
so that they came nigh to break the lock. Then one of them entered and was absent a long while, but found nought; so he returned to his comrades
and said to them,"This is the door of a passage, leading to such a street; and indeed she laughed at you and left you and went away."When they
heard his words, they returned to the Amir and acquainted him with the case, whereby he knew that the old woman was a crafty trickstress and that
she had laughed at them and cozened them and put a cheat on them, to save herself. Consider, then, the cunning of this woman and that which she
contrived of wiles, for all her lack of foresight in presenting herself [a second time] to the draper and not apprehending that his conduct was but a
trick; yet, when she found herself in danger, she straightway devised a shift for her deliverance.'.When it was eventide, the king summoned the
vizier and bade him tell the [promised] story, "Hearkening and obedience," answered he. "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a
houri's eye of black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry train!.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story cxliii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? When love-longing for her sweet sake I took upon myself, The railers flocked to me anon, on blame and chiding bent;.?
? ? ? ? Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..Presently, the princess turned to her maid and bade her
fetch them somewhat of food and sweetmeats and dessert and fruits. So Shefikeh brought what she desired and they ate and drank [and abode on
this wise] without lewdness, till the night departed and the day came. Then said El Abbas, "Indeed, the day is come. Shall I go to my father and bid
him go to thy father and seek thee of him in marriage for me, in accordance with the Book of God the Most High and the Institutes of His Apostle
(whom may He bless and keep!) so we may not enter into transgression?" And Mariyeh answered, saying, "By Allah, it is well counselled of thee!"
So he went away to his lodging and nought befell between them; and when the day lightened, she improvised and recited the following
verses:.Then they ate and the tables were removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh and said to her,
'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these kings hear
somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and
obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who were
present as if the palace stirred with them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.Here the treasure-seeker brought
out a book and reading therein, dug in the crest of the mountain five cubits deep, whereupon there appeared to him a stone. He pulled it up and
behold, it was a trap-door covering the mouth of a pit. So he waited till the [foul] air was come forth from the midst of the pit, when he bound a
rope about the boy's middle and let him down to the bottom, and with him a lighted flambeau. The boy looked and beheld, at the upper end of the
pit, wealth galore; so the treasure-seeker let down a rope and a basket and the boy fell to filling and the man to drawing up, till the latter had gotten
his sufficiency, when he loaded his beasts and did his occasion, whilst the boy looked for him to let down to him the rope and draw him up; but he
rolled a great stone to the mouth of the pit and went away..Presently, up came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman
and entering, found Aboulhusn and his wife both stretched out [apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They
ceased not to bring [ill] news of my slave- girl, till she died; methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39).
Quoth the Khalif, "Thou shalt not forestall me with talk and prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and
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his beard plucked out, beating his breast with two bricks, and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth
[and bury her] and I will give thee a concubine other than she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death
was no light matter to him and he died after her; (40) so it is I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake.".? ? ? ? ? In my soul the fire of yearning
and affliction rageth aye; Lo, I burn with love and longing; nought in answer can I say..? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy
hand,] For souls of men are still to present (63) good inclined..? ? ? ? ? Our loves are joined and cruelty at last is done away; Ay, and the cup of
love-delight 'twixt us doth circulate..There was once, in a city of Hind, a just and beneficent king, and he had a vizier, a man of understanding, just
in his judgment, praiseworthy in his policy, in whose hand was the governance of all the affairs of the realm; for he was firmly stablished in the
king's favour and high in esteem with the folk of his time, and the king set great store by him and committed himself to him in all his affairs, by
reason of his contrivance for his subjects, and he had helpers (253) who were content with him..? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I
prithee take And do not thou betray the troth of my despair;.55. The Ruined Man who became Rich again through a Dream cccli.Presently, the
vizier heard of the merchant's coming; so he sent to him and let bring him to his house and talked with him awhile of his travels and of that which
he had abidden therein, and the merchant answered him thereof. Then said the vizier, 'I will put certain questions to thee, which if thou answer me,
it will be well [for thee].' And the merchant rose and made him no answer. Quoth the vizier, 'What is the weight of the elephant?' The merchant was
perplexed and returned him no answer and gave himself up for lost. Then said he, 'Grant me three days' time.' So the vizier granted him the delay
he sought and he returned to his lodging and related what had passed to the old woman, who said, 'When the morrow cometh, go to the vizier and
say to him, "Make a ship and launch it on the sea and put in it an elephant, and when it sinketh in the water, [under the beast's weight], mark the
place to which the water riseth. Then take out the elephant and cast in stones in its place, till the ship sink to the mark aforesaid; whereupon do thou
take out the stones and weigh them and thou wilt know the weight of the elephant"'.20. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar cliii.The kings and all
those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There
abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.'
Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So
Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and
curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water
thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).There was
once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a calamity, notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair wife, renowned for beauty and
loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and she also loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow and full of tricks, and there was
in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used to resort every day and he told them stories and admonished them [with moral
instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for the sake of making a show before the folk..Foul-favoured Man and his Fair
Wife, The, ii. 61..The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must
thou see my daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who
had had notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and
she seated herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself
and said, 'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who
keepeth watch over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes
and] covered his hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak
with me.' But he spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and
behold, thou speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto
aught, and when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.The
eunuch returned and told the king, who said, "Indeed, we have been neglectful with regard to El Abbas. What shall be our excuse with the king? By
Allah, my soul misdoubted me that the youth was of the sons of the kings!" The Lady Afifeh, his wife, saw him lamenting for [his usage of] El
Abbas and said to him, "O king, what is it thou regrettest with this exceeding regret?" Quoth he, "Thou knowest the stranger youth, who gave us
the rubies?" "Assuredly," answered she; and he said, "Yonder youths, who have halted in the palace court, are his mamelukes, and his father King
El Aziz, lord of Yemen, hath pitched his camp in the Green Meadow; for he is come with his army to seek him, and the number of his troops is
[four-and-] twenty thousand men." [Then he went out from her], and when she heard his words, she wept sore for him and had compassion on his
case and sent after him, counselling him to send for the mamelukes and lodge them [in the palace] and entertain them..Voyage of Sindbad the
Sailor, The Seventh, iii. 224..102. Jouder and his Brothers dcclxxv.? ? ? ? ? And if into the briny sea one day she chanced to spit, Assuredly the salt
sea's floods straight fresh and sweet would grow..11. Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter (239).Quoth the king, "O Saad, fetch him to me,
for indeed thou describest to me a masterful man." (76) And he answered, saying, "By Allah, O my lord, hadst thou but seen our case with
Hudheifeh, what while he challenged me to the field of war and the stead of thrusting and smiting and I held back from doing battle with him!
Then, whenas I thought to go forth to him, behold, a cavalier gave loose to his bridle-rein and called out to me, saying, 'O Saad, wilt thou suffer me
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to fill thy room in waging war with him and I will ransom thee with myself?' And I said, 'By Allah, O youth, whence cometh thou?' Quoth he, 'This
is no time for thy questions.'" Then he recounted to the king all that had passed between himself and El Abbas from first to last; whereupon quoth
Ins ben Cais, "Bring him to me in haste, so we may learn his tidings and question him of his case." "It is well," answered Saad, and going forth of
the king's presence, repaired to his own house, where he put off his harness of war and took rest for himself..'Know, then,' said the merchant, 'that I
am a man from the land of China and was in my youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but
followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a dream, as it were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one."
Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and beheld a woman of the utmost loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never
marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my lot." Then I set out for this city with merchandise and the voyage was pleasant to me and the
sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile and got me friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its price and there
was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212) should depart and depart with them..King Shehriyar marvelled at these things and Shehrzad
said to him, "Thou marvelledst at that which befell thee on the part of women; yet hath there befallen the kings of the Chosroes before thee what
was more grievous than that which befell thee, and indeed I have set forth unto thee that which betided khalifs and kings and others than they with
their women, but the exposition is long and hearkening groweth tedious, and in this [that I have already told thee] is sufficiency for the man of
understanding and admonishment for the wise.".? ? ? ? ? So fell and fierce my stroke is, if on a mountain high It lit, though all of granite, right
through its midst 'twould shear..When the king heard this, his anger subsided and he said, "Carry him back to prison till to-morrow, to we may look
into his affair.".Bihzad, Story of Prince, i. 99..? ? ? ? ? I had not left you, had I known that severance would prove My death; but what is past is
past, Fate stoops to no control..? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dccccxx.Then she changed the measure and improvised the
following:.Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..113. Noureddin Ali and Sitt el Milah dcccclviii.? ? ? ? ? Yea, all my passion and desire and
love-longing in verse, As pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..EL HEJJAJ AND THE THREE YOUNG MEN. (69).When the
evening evened, the king sat in his privy closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the promised story. So Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king,
that.Then he sent for the old man, the Muezzin, and when the messenger came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him,
he feared the denunciation of the damsel and accompanied him to the palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him
by laughed at him. When he came into the presence of the Commander of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that
he could not speak]. The Khalif laughed at him and said to him, "O elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord,"
answered the old man (and indeed he was in the sorest of that which may be of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done
nought, and do thou enquire of my conduct." The Khalif laughed at him and ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of
honour and made him chief of the Muezzins in his mosque..When she had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine
absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took
his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to
set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and
embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought
with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those
vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which
Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the
like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to describe and whereat all who looked thereon were
amazed..159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.? ? ? ? ? Yea, they'd join me in pouring forth tears and help me my woes to
lament, And like unto me they'd become all wasted and tortured and pale..? ? ? ? ? Thy letter reached me; when the words thou wrot'st therein I
read, My longing waxed and pain and woe redoubled on my head..He lay the rest of the night in one of the ruins, and when he arose in the morning,
he said, 'None is to blame. I sought my own good, and he is no fool who seeketh good for himself; and the druggist's wife also sought good for
herself; but destiny overcometh precaution and there remaineth no abiding for me in this town.' So he went forth from the city. Nor (added the
vizier) is this story, extraordinary though it be, more extraordinary than that of the king and his son and that which bedded them of wonders and
rarities.".? ? ? ? ? I'm the keeper of the promise and the troth, And my gathering is eath, without impede..I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant
weed, ii. 255..When it was the third day, the third vizier came in to the king and said to him, "O king, delay not the affair of this youth, for that his
deed hath caused us fall into the mouths of the folk, and it behoveth that thou slay him presently, so the talk may be estopped from us and it be not
said, 'The king saw on his bed a man with his wife and spared him.'"* The king was chagrined by this speech and bade bring the youth. So they
brought him in shackles, and indeed the king's anger was roused against him by the speech of the vizier and he was troubled; so he said to him, "O
base of origin, thou hast dishonoured us and marred our repute, and needs must I do away thy life from the world." Quoth the youth, "O king, make
use of patience in all thine affairs, so wilt thou attain thy desire, for that God the Most High hath appointed the issue of patience [to be] in
abounding good, and indeed by patience Abou Sabir ascended from the pit and sat down upon the throne." "Who was Abou Sabir," asked the king,
"and what is his story?" And the youth answered, saying, "O king,.When the king heard his viziers' words, he was exceeding wroth and bade bring
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the youth, and when he came in to the king, the viziers all cried out with one voice, saying, "O scant o' grace, thinkest thou to save thyself from
slaughter by craft and guile, that thou beguilest the king with thy talk and hopest pardon for the like of this great crime which thou hast
committed?" Then the king bade fetch the headsman, so he might smite off his head; whereupon each of the viziers fell a-saying, "I will slay him;"
and they sprang upon him. Quote the youth, "O king, consider and ponder these men's eagerness. Is this of envy or no? They would fain make
severance between thee and me, so there may fall to them what they shall plunder, as aforetime." And the king said to him, "Consider their
testimony against thee." "O king," answered the young man, "how shall they testify of that which they saw not? This is but envy and rancour; and
thou, if thou slay me, thou wilt regret me, and I fear lest there betide thee of repentance that which betided Ilan Shah, by reason of the malice of his
viziers." "And what is his story?" asked Azadbekht. "O king," replied the youth,.? ? ? ? ? It had sufficed me, had thy grace with verses come to me;
My expectation still on thee in the foredawns was bent..Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204,
271..87. The Lovers of the Benou Tai dclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? What had it irked them, had they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst
estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.When the boy saw what the treasure-seeker had done with him he committed his affair to God
(extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and abode perplexed concerning his case and said, 'How bitter is this death!' For that indeed the
world was darkened on him and the pit was blinded to him. So he fell a-weeping and saying, 'I was delivered from the lion and the thieves and now
is my death [appointed to be] in this pit, where I shall die lingeringly.' And he abode confounded and looked for nothing but death. As he pondered
[his affair], behold, he heard a sound of water running with a mighty noise; so he arose and walked in the pit, following after the sound, till he came
to a corner and heard the mighty running of water. So he laid his ear to the sound of the current and hearing it a great strength, said in himself, 'This
is the running of a mighty water and needs must I die in this place, be it to-day or to-morrow; so I will cast myself into the water and not die a
lingering death in this pit.'.The absent ones' harbinger came us unto, iii. 153..N.B.--The Roman numerals denote the volume, the Arabic the
page.Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company of thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made prize of that which
was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves to the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at the foot thereof,
espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was, and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his head, marvelled
and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between them and the
captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he appointed him a
nurse, who should rear him..Quoth the king, "Belike, if I hear this story, I shall gain wisdom from it; so I will not hasten in the slaying of this
vizier, nor will I put him to death before the thirty days have expired." Then he gave him leave to withdraw, and he went away to his own house..?
? ? ? ? Yea, and how slaves and steeds and good and virgin girls Were proffered thee to gift, thou hast not failed to cite,.Then the prince rose to him
and embraced him and kissed him and entreated him with honour. Moreover, he seated him in a chair and bestowed on him a dress of honour; and
he turned to his father and said to him, 'This is the king who pardoned me and this is his ear that I cut off with an arrow; and indeed he deserveth
pardon from me, for that he pardoned me.' Then said he to Bihkerd, 'Verily, the issue of clemency hath been a provision for thee [in thine hour of
need].' And they entreated him with the utmost kindness and sent him back to his own country in all honour and worship Know, then, O King,"
continued the youth, "that there is no goodlier thing than clemency and that all thou dost thereof, thou shalt find before thee, a treasure laid up for
thee.".So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the oppressed and God granted
him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were made whole; and on this wise
she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the neighbours acquainted him with his
wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her chastity and prayerfulness; and he wept
for her loss..? ? ? ? ? O son of Simeon, give no ear to other than my say. How bitter from the convent 'twas to part and fare away!.? ? ? ? ? They
have shut out thy person from my sight; They cannot shut thy memory from my spright.."Know, O my lord," answered she, "that I am a maiden
oppressed of my father, for that he misspeaketh of me and saith to me, 'Thou art foul of favour and it befitteth not that thou wear rich clothes; for
thou and the slave-girls, ye are equal in rank, there is no distinguishing thee from them.' Now he is a rich man, having wealth galore, [and saith not
on this wise but] because he is a niggard and grudgeth the spending of a farthing; [wherefore he is loath to marry me,] lest he be put to somewhat of
charge in my marriage, albeit God the Most High hath been bountiful to him and he is a man puissant in his time and lacking nothing of the goods
of the world." "Who is thy father," asked the young merchant, "and what is his condition?" And she replied, "He is the Chief Cadi of the Supreme
Court, under whose hand are all the Cadis who administer justice in this city.".When Jaafer saw him, his reason was like to depart for shame and he
knew that the chamberlain had been deceived by the likeness of the name; and Abdulmelik also perceived how the case stood and confusion was
manifest to him in Jaafer's face. So he put on a cheerful favour and said, "No harm be upon you! (149) Bring us of these dyed clothes." So they
brought him a dyed gown (150) and he put it on and sat discoursing cheerily with Jaafer and jesting with him. Then said he, "Give us to drink of
your wine." So they poured him out a pint and he said, "Be ye indulgent with us, for we have no wont of this." Then he chatted and jested with
them till Jaafer's breast dilated and his constraint ceased from him and his shamefastness, and he rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and said to
Abdulmelik, "What is thine errand?" Quoth the other, "I come (may God amend thee!) on three occasions, whereof I would have thee bespeak the
Khalif; to wit, firstly, I have on me a debt to the amount of a thousand thousand dirhems, (151) which I would have discharged; secondly, I desire
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for my son the office of governor of a province, whereby his rank may be raised; and thirdly, I would fain have thee marry him to a daughter of the
Khalif, for that she is his cousin and he is a match for her." And Jaafer said, "God accomplished! unto thee these three occasions. As for the money,
it shall presently be carried to thy house; as for the government, I make thy son viceroy of Egypt; and as for the marriage, I give him to wife such
an one, the daughter of our Lord the Commander of the Faithful, at a dowry of such and such a sum. So depart in the assurance of God the Most
High.".There was once in a city of Khorassan a family of affluence and distinction, and the townsfolk used to envy them for that which God had
vouchsafed them. As time went on, their fortune ceased from them and they passed away, till there remained of them but one old woman. When
she grew feeble and decrepit, the townsfolk succoured her not with aught, but put her forth of the city, saying, 'This old woman shall not harbour
with us, for that we do her kindness and she requiteth us with evil.' So she took shelter in a ruined place and strangers used to bestow alms upon
her, and on this wise she abode a while of time..So the man returned to his lodging and going in to his slave-girl, said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, I
went out on thine occasion and there met me the young man of Damascus, and he saluted me and saluteth thee. Indeed, he seeketh to win thy
favour and would fain be a guest in our dwelling, so thou mayst let him hear somewhat of thy singing." When she heard speak of the young
Damascene, she gave a sob, that her soul was like to depart her body, and answered, saying, "He knoweth my plight and is ware that these three
days past I have eaten not nor drunken, and I beseech thee, O my lord, by the Great God, to accomplish the stranger his due and bring him to my
lodging and make excuse to him for me.".Now they had complained of them aforetime to the Sultan, and he said, 'If any of the Turks come to you,
pelt them with stones.' So, when they saw the fuller, they fell upon him with sticks and stones and pelted him; whereupon quoth he [in himself],
'Verily, I am a Turk and knew it not.' Then he took of the money in his pocket and bought him victual [for the journey] and hired a hackney and set
out for Ispahan, leaving his wife to the trooper. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the merchant and the old
woman and the king.".24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.?THE FIFTEENTH OFFICER'S
STORY..JAAFER BEN YEHYA AND ABDULMEILIK BEN SALIH THE ABBASIDE. (144).The company marvelled at the generosity of this
man and his clemency (152) and courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch
that.When the messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and
occupied himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king, know that Isfehend
the Vizier is thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee [is a trick; so]
rejoice thou not therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened [not] to his
Vizier's speech, but made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his thought], busied himself with that which he was about of eating
and drinking and merrymaking and delight.As they were thus in the enjoyment of all that in most delicious of easance and delight, and indeed the
wine was sweet to them and the talk pleasant, behold, there came a knocking at the door. So the master of the house went out, that he might see
what was to do, and found ten men of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door. When he saw this, he was amazed and said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth
they, "The Commander of the Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah."
By Allah," answered the other, "I have sold her." And they said, "Swear by the head of the Commander of the Faithful that she is not in thy
dwelling." He made oath that he had sold her and that she was no longer at his disposal; but they paid no *need to his word and forcing their way
into the house, found the damsel and the young Damascene in the sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and the youth said, "This is my
slave-girl, whom I have bought with my money." But they hearkened not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to the Commander of the
Faithful..? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.62. Aboulaswed and his Squinting Slave-girl dcli.Munir drank off his cup and ordered her eight
hundred thousand dinars, whereat Kemeriyeh rejoiced and rising to her feet, kissed Tuhfeh on her face and said to her, 'May the world not be
bereaved of thee, O thou who lordest it over the hearts of Jinn and mortals!' Then she returned to her place and the Sheikh Iblis arose and danced,
till all present were confounded; after which he said to Tuhfeh, 'Indeed, thou embellishest my festival, O thou who hast commandment over men
and Jinn and rejoicest their hearts with thy loveliness and the excellence of thy faithfulness to thy lord. All that thy hands possess shall be borne to
thee [in thy palace and placed] at thy service; but now the dawn is near at hand; so do thou rise and rest thee, as of thy wont' Tuhfeh turned and
found with her none of the Jinn; so she laid her head on the ground and slept till she had gotten her rest; after which she arose and betaking herself
to the pool, made the ablution and prayed. Then she sat beside the pool awhile and pondered the affair of her lord Er Reshid and that which had
betided him after her and wept sore..?THE SECOND OFFICER'S STORY..When his sister Selma heard what he said, she could no longer contain
herself, but cast herself upon him and discovered to him her case. When he knew her, he threw himself upon her [and lay without life] awhile; after
which he came to himself and said, 'Praised be God, the Bountiful, the Beneficent!' Then they complained to each other of that which they had
suffered for the anguish of separation, whilst Selim's wife abode wondered at this and Selma's patience and constancy pleased her. So she saluted
her and thanked her for her fashion, saying, 'By Allah, O my lady, all that we are in of gladness is of thy blessing alone; so praised be God who
hath vouchsafed us thy sight!' Then they abode all three in joy and happiness and delight three days, sequestered from the folk; and it was bruited
abroad in the city that the king had found his brother, who was lost years agone..Then Mesrour carried her to the other end of the sitting-chamber
and bound her eyes and making her sit, stood awaiting a second commandment; whereupon quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "O Commander of the
Faithful, with thy permission, wilt thou not vouchsafe this damsel a share of thy clemency? Indeed, if thou slay her, it were injustice." Quoth he,
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"What is to be done with her?" And she said, "Forbear to slay her and send for her lord. If he be as she describeth him in grace and goodliness, she
is excused, and if he be not on this wise, then slay her, and this shall be thy justification against her." (22).Presently, she came to me again and I
said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other thousand dinars.
As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof is accomplished,
give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and addressed myself to
the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell her that I had made an
end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate and bring with him a
good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on horse- back, awaiting
her, even as I awaited her..Then he caused rear him among the nurses and matrons; but withal he ceased not to ponder the saying of the astrologers
and indeed his life was troubled. So he betook himself to the top of a high mountain and dug there a deep pit and made in it many dwelling-places
and closets and filled it with all that was needful of victual and raiment and what not else and made in it conduits of water from the mountain and
lodged the boy therein, with a nurse who should rear him. Moreover, at the first of each month he used to go to the mountain and stand at the
mouth of the pit and let down a rope he had with him and draw up the boy to him and strain him to his bosom and kiss him and play with him
awhile, after which he would let him down again into the pit to his place and return; and he used to count the days till the seven years should pass
by..Akil rejoiced in the coming of El Abbas and the slaughter of his enemy and all in his camp rejoiced also and cast dresses of honour upon
Aamir. Moreover, Akil bade go forth to meet El Abbas, and commanded that none, great or small, freeman or slave, should tarry behind. So they
did his bidding and going forth all, met El Abbas at three parasangs' distance from the camp. When they met him, they all dismounted from their
horses and Akil and he embraced and clapped hands. (95) Then they returned, rejoicing in the coming of El Abbas and the slaughter of their enemy,
to the camp, where tents were pitched for the new-comers and carpets spread and game killed and beasts slaughtered and royal guest-meals spread;
and on this wise they abode twenty days, in the enjoyment of all delight and solace of life..Razi (Er) and El Merouzi, ii. 28..With this the king bade
the vizier go away to his lodging, and when he arose in the morning, he abode his day in his house..So King Suleiman Shah made answer unto
Caesar with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then he arose and despatched her to him, and Cassar went in to her and found her overpassing the
description wherewithal they had described her to him; wherefore he loved her with an exceeding love and preferred her over all his women and his
love for Suleiman Shah was magnified; but Shah Khatoun's heart still clave to her son and she could say nought. As for Suleiman Shah's rebellious
son, Belehwan, when he saw that Shah Khatoun had married the king of the Greeks, this was grievous to him and he despaired of her. Meanwhile,
his father Suleiman Shah kept strait watch over the child and cherished him and named him Melik Shah, after the name of his father. When he
reached the age of ten, he made the folk swear fealty to him and appointed him his heir apparent, and after some days, [the hour of] the old king's
admission [to the mercy of God] drew near and he died..Meanwhile, the wind carried the two children [out to sea and thence driving them] towards
the land, cast them up on the sea-shore. As for one of them, a company of the guards of the king of those parts found him and carried him to their
master, who marvelled at him with an exceeding wonderment and adopted him to his son, giving out to the folk that he was his [very] son, whom
he had hidden, (106) of his love for him. So the folk rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy, for the king's sake, and the latter appointed him his
heir-apparent and the inheritor of his kingdom. On this wise, a number of years passed, till the king died and they crowned the youth king in his
room. So he sat down on the throne of his kingship and his estate flourished and his affairs prospered..As stated In the Prefatory Note to my "Book
of the Thousand Nights and One Night," four printed Editions (of which three are more or less complete) exist of the Arabic text of the original
work, namely those of Calcutta (1839-42), Boulac (Cairo), Breslau (Tunis) and Calcutta (1814-18). The first two are, for purposes of tabulation,
practically identical, one whole story only, (222) of those that occur in the Calcutta (1839-42) Edition, (which is the most complete of all,) being
omitted from that of Boulac; and I have, therefore, given but one Table of Contents for these two Editions. The Breslau Edition, though differing
widely from those of Calcutta (1839-42) and Boulac in contents, resembles them in containing the full number (a thousand and one) of Nights,
whilst that of Calcutta (1814-18) is but a fragment, comprising only the first two hundred Nights and the Voyages of Sindbad, as a separate
Tale..Now the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from a window, unknown of him, and [when
she heard his verses], she knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said, "Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who
acquaintest not physician with thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by the virtue of Him who hath afflicted
thee and stricken thee with the constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to me the truth of thy secret; for that
indeed I have heard from thee verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his case and enjoined her to secrecy,
whereof she consented unto him, saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He
bowed his head for shamefastness before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give me thy letter." So he gave her the letter
and she took it and carrying it to the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer thereto.".The servant said no more to him, but,
when it was morning, he acquainted a number of the king's servants with this and they said, 'This is an opportunity for us. Come let us assemble
together and acquaint the king with this, so the young merchant may lose favour with him and he rid us of him and we be at rest from him.' So they
assembled together and going in to the king, said to him, 'We have a warning we would give thee.' Quoth he, 'And what is your warning?' And they
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said, 'Yonder youth, the merchant, whom thou hast taken into favour and whose rank thou hast exalted above the chiefs of the people of thy
household, we saw yesterday draw his sword and offer to fall upon thee, so he might slay thee.' When the king heard this, his colour changed and
he said to them, 'Have ye proof of this?' Quoth they, 'What proof wouldst thou have? If thou desire this, feign thyself drunken again this night and
lie down, as if asleep, and watch him, and thou wilt see with thine eyes all that we have named to thee.'.? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dcxvi.? ? ? ? ?
My favours I deny not all the year; Though cessation be desired, I nothing heed..? ? ? ? ? How many a lover, who aspires to union with his love,
For all his hopes seem near, is baulked of that whereon he's bent!.When King Kisra heard this, he redoubled in loveliking for her and affection and
said to her, 'Do what thou wilt.' So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein to his dwelling-place, married her and entreated her with the utmost
honour. Then he sent a great army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his vizier and the chamberlain, caused bring them before him, unknowing
what he purposed with them. Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a pavilion in the courtyard of his palace and she entered therein and let down the
curtain before herself. When the servants had set their seats and they had seated themselves, Arwa raised a corner of the curtain and said, 'O
Kardan, rise to thy feet, for it befitteth not that thou sit in the like of this assembly, before this mighty King Kisra.' When the vizier heard these
words, his heart quaked and his joints were loosened and of his fear, he rose to his feet. Then said she to him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath made
thee stand in this place of standing [up to judgment], and thou abject and humiliated, I conjure thee speak the truth and say what prompted thee to
lie against me and cause me go forth from my house and from the hand of my husband and made thee practise thus against a man, (117) a true
believer, and slay him. This is no place wherein leasing availeth nor may prevarication be therein.'.When he had made an end of his speech, his
wife came forward forthright and told her story, from first to last, how her mother bought him from the cook's partner and the people of the
kingdom came under his rule; nor did she leave telling till she came, in her story, to that city [and acquainted the queen with the manner of her
falling in with her lost husband]. When she had made an end of her story, the cook exclaimed, 'Alack, what impudent liars there be! By Allah, O
king, this woman lieth against me, for this youth is my rearling (75) and he was born of one of my slave-girls. He fled from me and I found him
again..Officer's Story, The Third, ii. 137..There was once, in the parts of Khorassan, a man of the affluent of the country, who was a merchant of
the chiefest of the merchants and was blessed with two children, a son and a daughter. He was assiduous in rearing them and making fair their
education, and they grew up and throve after the goodliest fashion. He used to teach the boy, who taught his sister all that he learnt, so that the girl
became perfect in the knowledge of the Traditions of the Prophet and in polite letters, by means of her brother. Now the boy's name was Selim and
that of the girl Selma. When they grew up and waxed, their father built them a mansion beside his own and lodged them apart therein and
appointed them slave-girls and servants to tend them and assigned unto each of them pensions and allowances and all that they needed of high and
low, meat and bread and wine and raiment and vessels and what not else. So Selim and Selma abode in that mansion, as they were one soul in two
bodies, and they used to sleep on one couch; and rooted in each one's heart was love and affection and familiar friendship [for the other of
them]..When the king heard his vizier's words, he marvelled with the utmost wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er Rehwan
withdrew to his house and abode there till eventide of the next day, when he again presented himself before the king.].? ? ? ? ? My patience
underneath the loss of friends and folk With pallor's sorry garb hath clad me, comrades dear..Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir
Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the, ii. 117..Second Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..104. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi
ccccxviii.When the queen heard the last of the talk, she said to the cook, 'The judgment between you shall not be but in accordance with justice.'
Then she dismissed all those who were present and turning to her brother, said to him, 'Indeed thy soothfastness is established with me and the truth
of thy speech, and praised be God who hath brought about union between thee and thy wife! So now begone with her to thy country and leave
[seeking] thy sister Selma and depart in peace.' But Selim answered, saying, 'By Allah, by the virtue of the All-knowing King, I will not turn back
from seeking my sister till I die or find her, if it please God the Most High!' Then he called his sister to mind and broke out with the following
verses from a heart endolored, afflicted, disappointed, saying:.164. The Merchant of Oman dccccxlvi.? ? ? ? ? Fortune its arrows all, through him I
love, let fly At me and parted me from him for whom I sigh..? ? ? ? ? And who can tell if ever house shall us together bring In union of life serene
and undisturbed content?.10. The Enchanted Horse ccxlir.Lavish of House and Victual to one whom he knew not, The Man who was, i. 293.
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